
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, March 7th, 2017.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member 




Steven Kessler, Board Member




Robert Foley, Board Member 

Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member

Peter Daly, Board Member 

Jim Creighton, Board Member 

ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney
 



Michael Preziosi, Deputy Director, DOTS



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning


*



*



*
ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF FEBRUARY 7, 2017 
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I believe there are no changes to the agenda so may I ask for a motion to adopt the minutes of last... 
So moved, seconded. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated on the question, I just have one correction.

With all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE:

PB 13-05    a.
Letter dated February 22, 2017 from David Steinmetz, Esq. requesting the 3rd 90-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Mill Court Crossing Subdivision located at the south end of Mill Court.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 2-17 approving the time extension.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 9-99      b.
Letter dated February 22, 2017 from Linda Whitehead, Esq. requesting the 22nd 90-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Furnace Dock Inc. Subdivision located on Furnace Dock Road.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 3-17 in favor of granting the extension.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 1-12      c.
Letter dated February 16, 2017 from Fred Tresgallo, Property Manager at Springvale requesting Planning Board approval for an 8’ by 15’ bus shelter located on Springvale Road near building 15.

Mr. Robert Foley stated Madame Chairwoman I make a motion to accept Resolution #4-17.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS:

PB 13-16    a.
Application of Steve Auth, for the property of VS Construction Corp., for Site Development Plan approval and for Steep Slope and Tree Removal permits for an approximately 4,741 sq. ft. building housing bays for car washing, motorcycle washing, and oil changes, on an approximately 28,000 sq. ft. parcel of property located on the north west side of Route 9, approximately 1,000 feet north of Annsville Circle, as shown on a 3 page set of drawings entitled “New Carwash for Steve Auth” prepared by John J. Gilchrist, R.A. latest revision dated February 26, 2017.

Mr. Steve Auth stated good evening.  Thank you.  In response to last meeting, we had gone back and redesigned the building.  We eliminated the dog wash because it was just a lot of concern with it and we shrunk the building a little bit further and we also, instead of a 90 degree corner in the back, we made it a 45 which is a lot safer and a lot better sight distance and a lot safer for traffic.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated as it stands now apparently you have a number of other, I guess you would call them housekeeping items permits that you’ve got to get in order to have us move forward…

Mr. Steve Auth responded yes, exactly.  I’m in the process of doing that.  The traffic study is another big issue.  I know that the Town of Cortlandt doesn’t do what they call a conceptual site plan approval or preliminary approval.  I just want to see if there’s any way I can get indication or get a sense from the board if this plan seems to work now then I’ll be glad to go ahead and spend the money to go forward and do whatever we need to do but I’ve given a lot of different sets of plans and I think that this one is probably the most comprehensive and the best detail I can come up with.  My design consultants are comfortable that they can meet the final criteria for engineering so we shouldn’t have a problem with drainage, traffic or anything else. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I like the fact that you want to consider what we would like but at the same time we don’t have a situation where we actually design the property for the applicant.  You have to design it yourself.

Mr. Steve Auth stated I did that.  I’ve done 10 different designs already. I’m just trying to get a feel – it’s only six tenths of an acre so there’s only so much you can do from a design standpoint.  

Mr. Steven Kessler asked you’re comfortable with the circulation on the site?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded well it’s one of the items we’ll be looking at with the traffic study because we need a full set of plans and really need to evaluate whether or not a passenger car can make the turns and make the 180 degree turn into the bays as shown on the plan.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated that will be both off site and on site.

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded yes, so we’ve asked the applicant to provide a swept path study of a passenger car on the site plan.  His design professional can show that on a comprehensive plan set.  Staff and our traffic consultant will review that swept path analysis and we’ll make a final determination.  But for now I think there’s enough detail to move along and whether or not he wants to proceed with the actual traffic study and detailed design.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so the traffic study, one of the main components obviously is a traditional traffic study but another one is an analysis of on-site circulation.

Mr. Robert Foley stated emergency vehicles, fire trucks…

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated if this is the plan, the site plan the applicant wants to pursue the next step would also be an informal referral over to our Building staff, Fire Inspector and our Building Inspector will perform a quick review and as outlined the requirements of fire apparatus.

Mr. Steve Auth stated it is my understanding what we did is I redesigned – the perimeter walls were originally going to be the four foot ready rock walls and now what we’ve done is we’ve gone to what they call a mason retaining wall, a dry-stacked wall with a grid system but it’s only an 8-inch wide block wall that’s held back with clips and grid.  I have a brochure here with me.  I can pass it down to the Town Engineer.  But that picked up about 4 feet on either side of the project which gave us the room we need for emergency vehicles and the turning lanes.  We picked up 8 foot across the width.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated the tree issue still remains.  I can’t say that I’m satisfied with the plan yet but I mean I think you’ve done a lot to get it going in the right direction and if, you know, after we have Trevor take a look at it we can see how we can resolve that.  My position; I would try to resolve it in a way that would be okay for you as well, but that still remains an issue.

Mr. Steve Auth responded yes, no I understand.  I mean, is there a donation I can make in lieu of the tree or is there something I can do; additional trees to plant?

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder responded we do that except that this is such a unique tree.  That’s the problem.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated there’s no way to replace a 200 year old tree.

Mr. Steve Auth stated I can design around the tree if we had to.  It could be left.  I would have to move two vacuum stations but I don’t know exactly where to put them.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but before we really get too far, you might have been talking, but we sent the Town guy out there and, fine, but now we’re thinking we might send our consulting arborist out there.  It’ll only be a couple of hundred bucks most likely but he would give more of an opinion about what would need to be done with your site plan with the fill and the pavement and how it would impact the root system, what the likelihood of that tree surviving would be and that would be helpful to the Planning Board. 

Mr. Steve Auth stated it would be great to have that study done.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated right, exactly and as I said, I think we would try to work with you to try to get a design that works if we decide to keep the tree, because I meant to say last meeting by the way that you were mentioning all of the, sort of the green things you’re doing for the property and I meant to commend you for that. 

Mr. Steve Auth stated it’s a green building.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated and we don’t get enough of that and we’re actually trying to ultimately put that into some kind of law in the Town but – so I appreciate your efforts in that regard.  I would hope we could work something out with that but that’s one thing that still remains an issue.


Mr. Steve Auth stated you weren’t here when I explained the process, the whole concept.  What we’re doing is storing all the chemicals upstairs; the soaps and the oils so it would be gravity-fed out, minimal electricity usage.  The entire roof will be solar panels.  All the oil we collect from the Jiffy Lube bays that will be used to heat the hot water and heat the building.  We’re not water, we’re not sewer, we’re well and septic so basically it’s a self-contained building with minimal energy cost.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated no, I think that’s great.  Anyway, that’s one thing that’s still sitting out there but I think we can address that.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked Steve just one question, this vending area, it’s just an outdoor vending area for coins and things?  Is that…

Mr. Steve Auth responded that’s going to be for all the condiments for the car like trees, wipes, dashboard wipes, wheel wipes and stuff like that.  Those are just vending machines that pretty similar…

Mr. Steven Kessler asked they’re outside?

Mr. Steve Auth responded yes, well they’ll have a canopy as we show in the brochure, in the picture there.  It’s like a canopy but yes they will be outside.  They’ll be working from outside, yes.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated just for the record, the arborist could make some suggestions about pruning as well if that’s at all possible.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated yes, but I think the biggest issue is going to be the compaction and the fill.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated the septic that’s around it.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated you just hit it right on the head.  There’s utilities there cutting through the root system.  The septic system is also going to meet requirement as far as final sizing goes.  Also separation distance to the septic system.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated you also want to put something around the tree I would think.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated right, Chris mentioned with the compaction of the material, the retaining structures, the pavement and just the compaction of vehicles over the root system.  We can still pursue the avenue of getting a town arborist and a consulting arborist to take a look at it but I think my personal opinion is the tree is most likely going to have to come down based on the site design.  We’ve asked the applicant to prepare a mitigation plan, landscaping, to accommodate all the tree removal as well. That would be something that would be looked at.  We can work out whether or not it’s a one-to-one replacement for that 40-inch tree or an in-kind payment or in-lieu plan thing for that tree to mitigate it.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think Trevor may be able to just look at the plan without really even charging anybody any money, simply saying, based on the size of that tree and the root system that that’s not going to survive.  I mean we may still reach out to him.  I don’t know if it will be a formal site visit but if he says that he thinks it may be able to survive then we’ll take it to the next step and he talk about pruning and things like that.

Mr. Robert Foley stated it’s not unusual, we do this with other developments with landmark trees like that to try to preserve them or mitigate and protect them.  I think it’s in our code.

Mr. Peter Daly stated we certainly trust Trevor’s opinion on this.

Mr. Steve Auth stated I still have enough parking I think without that area there so I think there’s two vacuum stations that would be affected and I would have to do some kind of a wall or some kind of protection around it.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated well I do have some experience where a lot of people don’t like tree wells because I’ve seen people attempt to save a tree through the use of a tree well.  Trevor can give us his opinion whether he thinks those are good or not.

Mr. Steve Auth stated the water runs into inside the blacktop from the tree.  Usually it’s the drip line from the tree is what they want to try and preserve. 
Mr. Mike Preziosi stated a tree of that size is going to have a fairly sizeable drip line and underground root system…

Mr. Steve Auth stated I’ve been there.  I measured it.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated it’s going to be quite hard not to impact the root system with compaction of the pavement.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated so without being able to give you anything preliminary that you’d love to have, we appreciate the responsiveness of your amending the plans and dealing with all of our comments.  I trust that as we move forward and we refer this back and you get your traffic study, which is really important for a site like this for this operation, anything else that we need to do to tweak – we welcome working with you.  We appreciate the various iterations and again, the green nature of the building which is phenomenal and we’ll hope to have other people who come in and propose things to do similar projects.
Mr. Robert Foley stated I’d like to echo that too.  I think this is a much better plan; the elimination of the dog part and on the tree, to get back to that for one second and Trevor would also be checking the durability of those lower branches and safety?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded we think it’s going to be a two-step process.  If he says there’s no way that tree is living with this site plan at all, that he won’t do that stage, but if he thinks that maybe through some redesign that it can be saved, then we would go to the next step and get his opinions about pruning and what he could do to the tree.

Mr. Robert Foley asked whether those lower branches are even safe in case anyone reaches up and tried to swing on them because it is an old tree.
Mr. Mike Preziosi stated typically you try to give 10 foot of clearance.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and I think one of those branches is only two or three or four feet off the ground isn’t it?

Mr. Robert Foley stated it’s low

Mr. Steve Auth stated just about my eye level and it hangs down below that the main branch coming off there.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair I move that we refer this back for the traffic study and further tree looks and whatever housekeeping items we have and bring it back when it’s ready.

Mr. Steve Auth stated thank you.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Steve Auth stated thank you very much.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated good night.

PB 12-16    b.
Application of Tomas Tinoco for Site Development Plan approval and a Special Permit for a Specialty Trade Contractor for the parking of trucks and for the storage of other utility materials (i.e. utility pole hardware, transformers, etc.) for Northline Utilities on an approximately 2 acre parcel of property located at 439 Yorktown Road (Rt. 129) as shown on a drawing entitled “Site Development Plan for Tomas Tinoco” prepared by Cronin Engineering, P.E., P.C. latest revision dated February 22, 2017.

Mr. Jim Annicchiarico stated good evening.  Jim Annicchiarico of Cronin Engineering.  Since the last meeting, we’ve made a submission that we believe addressed most of the comments from the last meeting and those comments briefly were concerning the transformer containment.  I submitted a cut sheet of the typical bag that Northline uses to contain the transformers and then I went onto explaining their process for that further which is: they’re placed into a 55 gallon drum, that’s sealed and then typically it’s delivered right to Con Edison.  In the occasion when it can’t be delivered to Con Ed because it’s late in the day, it would be brought to the yard and then the first thing in the morning it would be removed.  A lot of that is requirements by Con Edison that are placed on Northline to do that as well.  We’ve also removed the spray painted Northline sign from the fencing and we worked with the Town Engineer on the storm water drainage.  We’ve provided an infiltration trench, cut off trench at the front of the property just behind the fence line and the tree line to capture any runoff from the site and filter it basically to the ground.  We have also provided the wattage for the proposed light fixture that will go on the pole that’s existing.  If there are any other questions that I can answer, I’d be happy to.
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked any of the board members have questions?

Mr. Steven Kessler stated no, except for the public hearing.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated okay, we’re good to go.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chair I move that we – I think we’re ready for a public hearing on this so I’ll move that we schedule a public hearing for our next meeting on April 4th.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’ll see you next month.

Mr. Jim Annicchiarico stated thank you very much.  Have a good evening.

*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair it’s 7:21 p.m., I move that we adjourn.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated so moved.


*



*



*
Next Meeting: TUESDAY, APRIL 4, 2017

I, SYLVIE MADDALENA, a Transcriptionist for the Town of Cortlandt as a subcontractor, do hereby certify that the information provided in this document is an accurate representation of the Planning Board meeting minutes to the best of my ability.
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SYLVIE MADDALENA

Dated: March 13, 2017
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